
 

Page 1 

 

 
AGENDA  
 
Meeting: Environment Select Committee 

Place: Online 

Date: Tuesday 15 June 2021 

Time: 10.30 am 

 

 
Online 
 
Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Stuart Figini, of Democratic Services, 
County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, direct line 01225 718221 or email 
stuart.figini@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225) 713114/713115. 
 
This Agenda and all the documents referred to within it are available on the Council’s 
website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk  
 

 
Membership: 
 

Cllr Paul Sample JP 
Cllr Liz Alstrom 
Cllr Tony Jackson 
Cllr Bob Jones MBE 
Cllr Jerry Kunkler 
Cllr Dr Brian Mathew 
Cllr Charles McGrath 

Cllr Ian McLennan 
Cllr Dr Nick Murry 
Cllr Bill Parks 
Cllr Rich Rogers 
Cllr Iain Wallis 
Cllr Mary Webb 

 

 
Substitutes: 
 

Cllr Mark Connolly 
Cllr Brian Dalton 
Cllr Andrew Davis 
Cllr Matthew Dean 
Cllr Nick Errington 
Cllr Ross Henning 

 

  
 

Cllr Jon Hubbard 
Cllr Stewart Palmen 
Cllr Ricky Rogers 
Cllr Tom Rounds 
Cllr Tony Trotman 

 

 

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MzAyYjAyYzYtOGZlOC00YjhjLWE2OGMtNGM2NWIwMjdiODA0%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%2220389b11-59b8-44b1-b02a-188fd9c2acf7%22%2c%22IsBroadcastMeeting%22%3atrue%7d&btype=a&role=a
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Recording and Broadcasting Information 
 

Wiltshire Council may record this meeting for live and/or subsequent broadcast. At the 
start of the meeting, the Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being 
recorded. The images and sound recordings may also be used for training purposes 
within the Council.  
 
By submitting a statement or question for an online meeting you are consenting that you 
will be recorded presenting this, or this may be presented by an officer during the 
meeting, and will be available on the public record. The meeting may also be recorded 
by the press or members of the public.  
 
Any person or organisation choosing to film, record or broadcast any meeting of the 
Council, its Cabinet or committees is responsible for any claims or other liability resulting 
from them so doing and by choosing to film, record or broadcast proceedings they 
accept that they are required to indemnify the Council, its members and officers in 
relation to any such claims or liabilities.  
 
Details of the Council’s Guidance on the Recording and Webcasting of Meetings is 
available on request. Our privacy policy can be found here.  

 
 

https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2FecCatDisplay.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D14031&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634060435%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=tgq%2B75eqKuPDwzwOo%2BRqU%2FLEEQ0ORz31mA2irGc07Mw%3D&reserved=0
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AGENDA 

 PART I  

 Items to be considered while the meeting is open to the public 

1   Apologies  

 To receive any apologies or substitutions for the meeting. 

2   Election of Chairman  

 To elect a Chairman for the forthcoming year. 

3   Election of Vice-Chairman  

 To elect a Vice-Chairman for the forthcoming year. 

4   Minutes of the Previous Meeting (Pages 5 - 10) 

 To approve and sign the minutes of the Environment  Select Committee meeting 
held on 3 March 2021. 

5   Declarations of Interest  

 To receive any declarations of disclosable interests or dispensations granted by 
the Standards Committee. 

6   Chairman's Announcements  

 To receive any announcements through the Chair. 

7   Public Participation  

 The Council welcomes contributions from members of the public. 
 
Guidance on how to participate in this meeting online 
 
Statements 
If you would like to make a statement at this online meeting on any item on this 
agenda, please register to do so at least 10 minutes prior to the meeting. Up to 3 
speakers are permitted to speak for up to 3 minutes each on any agenda item. 
Please contact the officer named on the front of the agenda for any further 
clarification. 
 
Questions  
To receive any questions from members of the public or members of the Council 
received in accordance with the constitution. 
 
Those wishing to ask questions are required to give notice of any such 
questions in writing to the officer named on the front of this agenda no later than 
5pm on Tuesday 8 June 2021 in order to be guaranteed of a written response. 
In order to receive a verbal response questions must be submitted no later than 

https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ecSDDisplay.aspx?NAME=Guidance%20on%20Public%20Participation%20in%20Online%20Meeting&ID=4563&RPID=24116893


 

Page 4 

 

5pm on Thursday 10 June 2021. Please contact the officer named on the front 
of this agenda for further advice. Questions may be asked without notice if the 
Chairman decides that the matter is urgent. 
 
Details of any questions received will be circulated to Committee members prior 
to the meeting and made available at the meeting and on the Council’s website. 

8   Overview and Scrutiny work priorities and approach: Recommendations 
from the 2017-21 council (Pages 11 - 20) 

 The Environment Select Committee will receive a report detailing ongoing work 
recommended by the former Management Committee as part of the 
development of a work programme for the function in the new council. 

 

The recommendations from the 2017-21 Council was considered and approved 
by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 25 May 2021. 

 

The Environment Select Committee is asked to consider the scheduled activity 
outlined in the attached report. 

9   Covid-19 Update (Pages 21 - 36) 

 To receive a report and update in relation to the council’s response to Covid-19. 

10   Urgent Items  

 Any other items of business which the Chairman agrees to consider as a matter 
of urgency. 

11   Date of Next Meeting  

 The next meeting of the Environment Select Committee will take place at 
2:30pm on Wednesday 14 July 2021.  



 
 
 

 
 
Environment Select Committee 
 

 
MINUTES OF THE ENVIRONMENT SELECT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 3 
MARCH 2021 AT ONLINE MEETING. 
 
Present: 
 
Cllr Stuart Wheeler (Chairman), Cllr Derek Brown OBE, Cllr Peter Evans, 
Cllr Mike Hewitt, Cllr Tony Jackson, Cllr Jacqui Lay, Cllr Ian McLennan, 
Cllr Brian Mathew, Cllr Nick Murry, Cllr Steve Oldrieve, Cllr Tom Rounds and 
Cllr Tony Trotman 
 
Also  Present: 
 
Cllr Gordon King, Cllr Graham Wright, Cllr Toby Sturgis, Cllr Richard Clewer and Cllr 
Philip Whitehead 
  
  

 
15 Apologies 

 
Apologies were received from Cllr Bob Jones MBE. 
 

16 Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
Resolved: 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on 13 January 2021 were approved. 

 
17 Declarations of Interest 

 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

18 Chairman's Announcements 
 
The Chairman reminded members about the timings set aside for each item on 
the agenda and the need to allow sufficient time to review the Committee’s work 
between 2017-2021. 
 

19 Public Participation 
 
There was no public participation. 
 

20 COVID-19 update 
 
The Chairman introduced the report from the Council’s Chief Executive which 
provided a summary of activity to mitigate the impact of the coronavirus in 
Wiltshire. The report was also considered by Cabinet on 2nd February 2021 and 
by Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee on 26th January 2021.  
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It was noted that all of the council’s select committees would be receiving the 
COVID-19 update report and, to avoid duplication, members are invited to focus 
their questions and debate within this select committees’ remit only.  
 
Cllr Richard Clewer, Cabinet member for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & 
Tourism, Housing and Communities provided further in-depth detail on the 
Council activities undertaken and highlighted the activities of the Highways 
Team and Waste Team during the pandemic.  
 
Cllr Clewer, Cllr Sturgis Cabinet member for Spatial Planning, Development 
Management and Property, along with his officer team responded to the 
following issues that were raised during the discussions: 
 

 The impact of COVID-19 on the collection and use of Section 106 
contributions from developers. Cllr Sturgis reported that the Council has 
good working relationships with developers and any instances where 
there are issues in connection with Section 106 contributions should be 
reported to the Director of Highways & Environment for further 
investigation. 

 Pressure on the Discretionary Grant Scheme, the type of businesses 
applying for the Scheme and how the fund is coping with demand. The 
Director Economic Development & Planning explained that large 
businesses had not made a significant call on the fund, applications had 
mainly been received from smaller operations. Detailed information 
about the funds current position would be provided after the meeting. 

 
The Chairman thanked the Cabinet Members and officers for attending the 
meeting and responding to comments and issues raised. 
 
Resolved:   
To note the update. 
 

21 Global Warming & Climate Emergency: Executive Response Part Two 
 
The Committee considered the report of Cllr Richard Clewer, Cabinet Member 
for Housing, Corporate Services, Arts, Heritage and Tourism and Cllr Toby 
Sturgis, Cabinet Member for Spatial Planning, Development Management and 
Property responding to the findings and recommendations of the second Global 
Warming & Climate Emergency Task Group report which covered the Planning 
workstream.  
 
The Committee were reminded that they endorsed the Task Groups report at 
their last meeting on 13 January 2021 and referred the findings and 
recommendations to the Cabinet members for comment. 
 
Cllr Clewer and Cllr Sturgis spoke in detail about the responses provided in the 
report, in particular they commented on the development of key policies and 
strategies including the Local Plan Review, Local Transport Plan 4, the Climate 
Strategy, strategic approach towards the roll out of electric vehicle charging 
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points across the county and the development of a strategy to increase tree 
coverage across the county. Cllr Clewer confirmed that the Council would 
support carbon neutral development now rather than wait for the Local Plan to 
be adopted at the end of 2023.    
 
The Committee commented on the importance of planting trees throughout the 
county and the willingness of community groups to be involved in this process.   
 
The Chairman thanked the Cabinet Member and officers for attending the 
meeting and responding to comments and issues raised. 
 
Resolved:  
 

1. To note the Executive response to the second Report of the Global 
Warming & Climate Emergency Task Group. 
 

2. That (as with the previous response considered on 13 January) the 
Executive response be referred back to the Global Warming & 
Climate Emergency Task Group for additional discussion and 
comment, with further consideration by this Committee at a future 
meeting. 

 
22 Housing Aids and Adaptations: Final Report 

 
The Committee considered the final report of the Housing Aids and Adaptations 
Task Group which presented the findings and recommendations of the Task 
Group for endorsement by the Committee and referral onto the Cabinet member 
for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & Tourism, Housing and Communities.  
 
The Committee noted that due to the streamlined Overview and Scrutiny (OS) 
arrangements operating since April 2020, the final report of the Task Group was 
being considered at this meeting of the Committee alongside the Executive 
Response.  
 
Cllr King presented the report on behalf of the Task Group and referred to the 
Task Groups Terms of Reference, which highlighted the ways in which the 
Council could reduce the waiting time for residents with disabilities to access 
suitable housing. He thanked those involved in the Task Group and paid tribute 
to fellow Task group members for their time and work ethic during the course of 
the Task Group deliberations. Cllr King in reporting on the Task Group findings 
commented in particular on (i) the method of applying for a Disabilities Facilities 
Grant was overly bureaucratic, with inbuilt delays causing frustration to 
claimants and (ii) the questions raised by the Task group under the Adaptable 
and Affordable Housing Policies section of the report were not new issues, 
however they resulted in six recommendations at paragraph 39 of the report.      
 
The Chair suggested that as the Executive Response would be considered as 
the Committee next item of business that questions should be held over until 
that item on the agenda. 
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Resolved: 
 

1. To welcome the positive and proactive engagement from the 
Executive throughout this important review 
 

2. To consider a report in 12-18 months’ time, outlining how these 
recommendations have been implemented by the Executive 

 
That the Cabinet Member for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & 
Tourism, Housing and Communities considers implementing the following 
recommendations: 
 

3. In order to ensure that a future adaptable affordable homes policy 
in Wiltshire is robust, efficient and delivers greater accessibility to 
affordable housing for disabled households, to work closely with 
the other local authorities, such as BANES and South 
Gloucestershire, who have already implemented adaptable and 
affordable housing policies by: 

a. Learning about the issues faced by these local authorities in 
reviewing their Local Plans 

b. Understanding how developers responded to the adaptable 
affordable housing policies put forward  

c. Understanding how these adaptable affordable housing 
policies are enforced 

d. Reviewing how council service areas, such as social care and 
revenues and benefits, have provided evidence to support a 
locality’s need for adapted affordable housing 

 
4. In order to speed up the Disabled Facilities Grant process, from the 

initial Occupational Therapist’s assessment through to the 
completion of work, to work with other local authorities to: 

a. Draft a document which outlines the average cost for the 
most commonly requested aids and adaptations – e.g. a 
stairlift or wet room 

 
5. In order to reduce the number of delayed transfers of care, to work 

closely with the Reablement team within Adult Social Care and 
publicise the Council’s Aids and Adaptations policy, so that those 
seeking to return to their home are aware of the provision available 
 

6. In order to ensure that disabled households are not waiting longer 
than general needs households to access affordable housing, to 
consider operating a direct let process for Disabled applicants 
through the Councils Housing Allocations Policy, which would run 
in line with to the current banding structures. This will be developed 
through the Preferred Development Partnership to encourage all 
housing providers with stock in Wiltshire to accept direct lets of 
clients who have a high need for properties that are adapted or 
would be suitable for adaptation 
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23 Housing Aids and Adaptations: Executive Response 
 
The Committee considered the report of Cllr Richard Clewer, Cabinet Member 
for Housing, Corporate Services, Arts, Heritage and Tourism responding to the 
findings and recommendations of the Housing Aids and Adaptations Task 
Group report.  
 
The Committee noted that due to the streamlined Overview and Scrutiny (OS) 
arrangements operating since April 2020, the final report of the Task Group was 
also considered by this Committee earlier in the meeting.  
 
Cllr Clewer thanked those involved in the Task Group and explained that it was 
a good example of Scrutiny and Executive working together to formulate policy. 
He spoke in detail about the responses provided in the report.  Cllr Gordon 
King, Task Group Member, thanked Cllr Clewer for his responses and the 
officer team who contributed towards the Task Group work. 
 
Resolved: 
 

1. To note the executive response to the Report of the Housing Aids 
and Adaptations Task Group 
 

2. That the Environment Select Committee consider a report in 12-18 
months’ time, outlining how the recommendations have been 
implemented by the Executive. 

 
24 Environment Select Committee -  legacy report (2017-2021) 

 
The Committee considered the report of the Senior Scrutiny Officer which 
highlighted the key aspects of the work undertaken by the Select Committee 
during the 2017-21 council and recommended topics as legacy items to the 
Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee for possible inclusion in a new 
overview and scrutiny work programme after the elections in May 2021. 
 
The report listed work undertaken by the Committee during the previous four 
years detailing its contribution towards decision making, policy development 
and good governance of the Council. In addition, the report detailed those 
topics that remained ongoing due to their significance or long-term nature of the 
topic.    
 
It was proposed that (i) the Climate Change item should incorporate how the 
Council considers adapting to climate change and this area need to be more 
explicit; (ii) the impact of global warming and residential/industrial development 
on flooding issues in the County; and (iii) the planting of trees throughout the 
county.    
 
Resolved: 

1. To approve the Environment Select Committee’s key activities and 
achievements 2017-21 and recommend to the Management 
Committee topics requiring further work, as detailed in paragraph 5 
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of the report and including climate mitigation, trees and flooding in 
the new Council. 
 

2. To note the next steps. 
 

25 Urgent Items 
 
There were no urgent items. 
 

26 Date of Next Meeting 
 
The Chairman thanked officers and members of the committee and those who 
took part in its task groups for their engagement and work over the previous 
years. He particularly thanked Cllr Bob Jones MBE, vice-chairman of the Select 
Committee. 
 
The Committee noted that the next scheduled meeting was due to take place on 
15 June 2021. 
 

 
(Duration of meeting:  10.30  - 11.40 am) 

 
 

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Stuart Figini of Democratic Services, 
direct line 01225 718221, e-mail stuart.figini@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115 

 
 

Page 10



 

 

Wiltshire Council 
 
Environment Select Committee 
 
15 June 2021 
 

 
 

Overview and Scrutiny work priorities and approach:  
 

Recommendations from the 2017-21 council 
 
 
Purpose 
 

1. To report relevant topics on the single overview and scrutiny (OS) forward work 

programme as agreed by the OS Management Committee at its meeting on 25 

May 2021. (The OS Management Committee co-ordinates the overview and 

scrutiny forward work programme). 

 

2. To report the task group activity of the previous Environment Select Committee 

(ESC) and re-establish those task groups and appoint memberships as 

appropriate. 

 

3. To report the next steps for developing this Committee’s section of the single 

OS forward work programme. 

 
Background 
 

4. An opportunity for Overview and Scrutiny (OS) to review its activity during the 
outgoing council is an established part of its learning and improvement journey. 
This “legacy process” allows for consideration of OS’s approach and key work 
priorities for the future. In March 2021, the Management Committee, following 
dialogue with the ESC, agreed a report that highlighted: 

 
a) The key pieces of OS work undertaken during the 2017-21 council; 
b) The work priorities to be recommended for inclusion on the OS work 

programme during the 2021-25 council; 
c) In terms of the approach OS takes, key strengths and improvement areas 

for OS to reflect on under the 2021-25 council.  
 

5. This report presents the results of that process for the new Environment Select 
Committee to consider. 

 
Overview and Scrutiny forward work programme 

 
6. The topics recommended by the previous Management Committee for further 

work by ESC are listed in Appendix A. The new ESC is invited to consider their 
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inclusion, as well as potential additional topics, within a new OS work 
programme. 

 
7. To use OS’s resources most effectively, the committee’s work programme 

should primarily be aligned to the council’s strategic priorities. The Management 
Committee has therefore supported early discussions between select 
committee chairs/vice-chairs with the Executive and directors to gain a more 
informed understanding about key priorities and projects. This will be vital to 
deliver a focused, relevant and effective work programme.  

 
8. The OS work programme should also provide space for further topics raised by 

the select committees and non-executive councillors and requested by the 
Executive and Full Council. It is also important that OS is outward facing in 
terms of seeking and understanding the views of customers, partners and 
stakeholders.  

 
9. The OS work programme should be viewed as a live document that is 

constantly reviewed and updated. It will be reported to every meeting of the 
Management Committee and relevant sections to every meeting of the other 
select committees. The Management Committee will be mindful of the capacity 
of councillors and officer resource when determining its work programme. 
 

10. At the beginning of this council term, the ESC is asked to note council’s agreed 
OS core values: 

 Mature and harmonious working relationships 
 OS should be an integral part of decision-making 
 OS should add value to decision-making and focus on the big, important 

matters 
 A “two-way street” for communication 
 Responsible behaviour and sound practices based on evidence 
 All councillors and officers should work together. 

 
Environment Select task groups 
 

11. The Committee may wish to appoint or re-appoint members to those activities 
it decides should continue or commence. As vacancies have arisen following 
the elections, the Committee may wish to simply re-appoint those members 
who remain on the Council subject to their wish to continue and authorise the 
chairman and vice-chairman to fill any vacancies following expressions of 
interest. Proposed and new task groups are listed below:  
 

 Global Warming and Climate Emergency task group (to continue the 
work of this task group) 
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Overview and Scrutiny’s approach 
 

12. In March 2021, the previous Management Committee, supported by its other 
committees, highlighted the following as key strengths of Wiltshire OS during 
2017-21: 

 
a) Positive OS-Executive working relationships 

b) In general, good opportunities to influence policy at an early stage 

c) An apolitical and collaborative culture 

d) Focused on the council’s key priorities 

e) An appropriate balance of proactive-reactive OS (with few “call-ins”) 

f) Willingness and support from officers across the council 

g) Dedicated scrutiny officer resource 

h) Information briefings to inform and educate councillors, as a complement 
to OS meetings 

i) Particularly valuable work undertaken by OS task groups 

j) Positive engagement with a variety of partners 

k) Efficient and effective engagement on the COVID-19 response when a 
streamlined OS model was necessary 

 
The following were identified as approaches that OS could develop further: 
 

a) Be more proactive in identifying and pursuing work priorities beyond the 
Cabinet forward work programme  

b) Reintroduce regular liaison between OS chairmen/vice-chairmen and 
their Executive counterparts to support OS work planning  

c) More regular liaison between all OS chairmen and vice-chairmen, 
focusing on oversight and continuous improvement  

d) Give greater profile to financial and corporate scrutiny  

e) Seek more opportunities to influence policy at an early stage  

f) Continue to make efficient use of virtual meetings for task groups, rapid 
scrutiny exercises and briefings etc.  

g) Continue to aim for committee agendas focused on priority areas, 
delivering sub-2-hour meetings where possible  

h) Undertake more liaison with MPs on local issues with a national 
component  

i) Increase public awareness of, and engagement in, OS work  

j) Make better use of councillors’ diverse knowledge and experience  

k) Maximise the number of non-executive councillors participating in OS, 
taking the post-election induction as an opportunity to promote OS  

l) Expand the use of information briefings, taking advantage of remote 
meeting technology to arrange these flexibly, having discussed the most 
appropriate topics with Executive, officer and partner colleagues  

m) Refine the process for OS task groups jointly established by two or more 
select committees  
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13. The new Select Committees will naturally want to consider the areas highlighted 

above alongside their own experiences of OS as work begins in the new 
council. There will be further opportunities to evaluate OS’s approach and 
impact, including discussions with the Executive and key partners (reflecting 
the two-way nature of OS), with this process being led by the Chair and Vice-
chair of the Management Committee in partnership with the other select 
committees. 

 
Next Steps 
 

14. The Environment Select Committee will have appointed its Chair and Vice-chair 
at today’s meeting. This will provide leadership and, as outlined above, allow 
for initial meetings to be arranged with Executive members and directors in 
order to gain common understanding and support over priorities in the work 
programme. 

 
Recommendations 

 
1. To note this council’s agreed core values for its OS function. 

 
2. To note OS’s key strengths and development areas as highlighted by the 

previous council and Management Committee’s resolution to include these in 
any review of OS’s approach and effectiveness in the new council. 
 

3. To note the forward work programme agreed by Management Committee, 
delegating authority to the Chair and Vice-chair to develop this further (including 
the timing of activities), with proposals brought back to Committee. 
 

4. To support early discussion between the Chair and Vice-Chair with Cabinet 
members, portfolio-holders and directors to gain a more informed 
understanding about Executive priorities, with outcomes reported back to 
Committee. 
 

5. To note this committee’s task group structure at the conclusion of the previous 
Management Committee as follows: 

 Global Warming and Climate Change Task Group 
 

6. To approve continuation of the above task groups and memberships, and to 
authorise the Chair and Vice-chair to name councillors to fill vacancies on task 
groups and other ad hoc activities following an opportunity for expressions of 
interest from all non-executive councillors. 
 
 

 

 
Henry Powell, Democracy Manager (Scrutiny) (and Designated Scrutiny Officer), 
01225 718052, henry.powell@wiltshire.gov.uk  
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Report author: Ceri Williams, Senior Scrutiny Officer, 01225 713704, 
Ceri.Williams@Wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
 
 
Appendices 
 
Appendix A Work areas recommended for further scrutiny by Management 

Committee under the previous council 
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Appendix A  Recommended ongoing OS work 2021-25 

 

Environment Select Committee (ESC) – recommended work 2021-25 

Task Groups: 

Activity 
 

Date Brief Explanation Reason for inclusion 

Global Warming & Climate 
Emergency 
 
Re-elected members: 
 
Cllr Sarah Gibson 
Cllr Tony Jackson 
Cllr Jacqui Lay 
Cllr Brian Mathew 
Cllr Nick Murry 
Cllr Graham Wright 
 
 

June 2019 – to date To continue to focus upon the 
development of a carbon neutral 
Wiltshire. 
 

To reply to the Executive 
responses to its 
recommendations and to 
review the development of the 
climate strategy, including the 
consultation process. 

 

Environment Select Committee (ESC) – recommended work 2021-25 

Select Committee items: 

Activity 
 

Date Brief Explanation Reason for inclusion 

COVID-19 updates On going To receive updates on the local 
response to the pandemic relevant 
to its remit. 
 

To monitor council’s on-going 
response to the pandemic. 

Business Plan tbc To review the any changes to the 
areas of the business plan covered 

To ensure that the work of the 
committee is aligned with the 
council’s Business Plan.  
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Appendix A  Recommended ongoing OS work 2021-25 

Environment Select Committee (ESC) – recommended work 2021-25 

Select Committee items: 

Activity 
 

Date Brief Explanation Reason for inclusion 

by the Environment Select 
Committee. 
 

Climate strategy tbc To receive a draft strategy and 
action plans and to monitor 
progress. 

To ensure that the county is on 
track to be carbon neutral by 
2030. 

Climate adaptation tbc To receive plans and reports 
regarding adaptation to climate 
change e.g. flood risk 

To ensure that the county is 
prepared for the effects of 
climate change 

Natural environment and the 
‘ecological crisis’ 

tbc To receive plans and reports 
concerning the council’s approach 
to protecting and preserving 
biodiversity, eco-systems and the 
ecology of the county. 
 

To monitor how the council is 
working to protect and 
preserve the natural 
environment. 

Local Plan Review tbc To receive updates on the 
development of the new Local Plan. 

To consider areas of scrutiny 
involvement in the updated 
plan’s development. 

Local Transport Plan tbc To receive updates on the 
development of the new Local 
Transport Plan. 
 

To consider areas of scrutiny 
involvement in the updated 
plan’s development.  

Waste tbc To receive updates on the 
household waste management 
strategy. 
 

To monitor the delivery of the 
council’s waste contracts and 
waste management strategy. 

Highways tbc To receive updates on highways To monitor the delivery of 
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Appendix A  Recommended ongoing OS work 2021-25 

Environment Select Committee (ESC) – recommended work 2021-25 

Select Committee items: 

Activity 
 

Date Brief Explanation Reason for inclusion 

management. council’s highways contracts 
and highways management. 
 

Leisure Services tbc To receive regular updates on the 
new model for leisure services. 

To consider areas of scrutiny 
involvement in the 
development and delivery of 
the new service model. 
 

Library Service tbc To receive updates on the 
development of the library service. 

To consider areas of scrutiny 
involvement during the 
recovery from the effects of the 
pandemic and changing 
service use. 
 

Culture (arts, heritage) tbc To consider how council can 
support the development of the 
arts, heritage and cultural offer. 

To consider areas of scrutiny 
involvement during the 
recovery from the effects of the 
pandemic. Also how to support 
the promotion of and access to 
culture and to strengthen links 
with tourism and local 
regeneration. 
 

 
 

P
age 19



T
his page is intentionally left blank



Executive Summary 
 
This report provides a summary of activity to mitigate the impact of the 
coronavirus in Wiltshire since the last update to Cabinet in March. Since the last 
report the roadmap for exiting lockdown has been followed with further 
relaxations coming into place.  
 
Support for businesses, vulnerable groups, care homes and educational settings 
continues.  
 
This will be the final update to cabinet as a separate report on this subject and 
work to address the legacy of the pandemic will be embedded into the council’s 
new business plan.  

Proposal(s) 
Cabinet are asked to 

• Continue to encourage all residents to download the NHS Test and Trace 
app on their phone. 

• Continue to encourage all residents to answer a call received from 0300 
456 0100 as it may be the local contact tracing team within the Council 

• Continue to encourage all residents to follow national guidance  
• Continue to encourage residents to attend for vaccination when invited and 

to continue to follow national guidance after vaccination 
• Thank residents that voted in the recent elections and encourage use of a  

postal vote for the upcoming PCC election on 19 August 
• To note the work underway as we approach the final stages of the 

government roadmap 

Reason for Proposal(s) 
 
Wiltshire Council continues to work closely with partners to deliver in a rapidly 
changing environment. 

Terence Herbert 

Chief Executive 

Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

1 June 2021  
 

Subject: COVID-19 Final Update 
 

Cabinet Member:  Cllr Richard Clewer, Leader of the Council and Cabinet 
Member for MCI, Economic Development, Heritage, Arts, 
Tourism, Health & Wellbeing  

 
Key Decision: Non-Key 
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

1 June 2021  
 

Subject: COVID-19 Final Update 
 

Cabinet Member:  Cllr Richard Clewer, Leader of the Council and Cabinet 
Member for MCI, Economic Development, Heritage, Arts, 
Tourism, Health & Wellbeing  

 
Key Decision: Non-Key 

 

 

Purpose of Report 
 

1. To provide a brief summary of the key activity mitigating the impact of the 
coronavirus in Wiltshire since the last update to Cabinet in March. 

 
Background 

 
2. As of 18 May, 4,452,527 people in the UK have tested positive for COVID-

19. Further information is available online. The data also suggest that there 
were a total of 127,694 deaths within 28 days of a positive test. 

 
3. As of 18 May 2021 in Wiltshire there have now been 17,390 people who have 

tested positive for COVID-19 and the rate of cases per 100,000 in Wiltshire in 
the last 7 days was 11.6, which is below the national average of 22. Up to 30 
April in Wiltshire there have been 844 registered deaths in total that included 
COVID-19 on the death certificate. 

 
Main Considerations for the Council 

 
4. On 17 May further relaxations came into force, with guidance emphasising 

personal responsibility within the rules. Groups of up to six people or two 

households can now meet indoors and overnight visits are allowed 

(ventilation is encouraged). People can meet in groups of up to 30 outdoors, 

and up to 30 can attend weddings and other life events. Maximum numbers 

attending funerals is now to be determined by venue size and care home 

residents can have up to five named visitors (providing they test negative). 

Pubs and cafes can serve customers indoors and museums and galleries 

have also reopened.  

 

5. The final stage of relaxations set out in the roadmap is set for midsummer’s 

day (21 June) contingent on the data continuing to move in the right 

direction. Government will make its decision on this the week beforehand (14 

June). Wiltshire Council is working closely with its partners in English 

Heritage and Wiltshire Police to ensure that summer solstice events such as 

that at Stonehenge can go ahead if it is permitted to do so.  

 
6. Elections for unitary divisions; city, town and parish council elections; the 

Swindon and Wiltshire Police and Crime Commissioner election; and various 

Neighbourhood Plan referendums took place at the start of May. These were 
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one of the largest set of elections in the country and a significant logistical 

challenge; however, Wiltshire Council ensured these were held in a COVID-

19 secure way. Residents were encouraged to, where possible, vote by post 

and we will be continuing this messaging for the forthcoming PCC election to 

be held on 19 August. 

 
Test and Trace and Isolate 

 

7. Rates of successful contact tracing for COVID cases remain high across 
Wiltshire; as of 14th May 98% of Wiltshire cases are being successfully 
reached by either NHS Test and Trace or our Wiltshire Local Tracing 
Partnership, which is delivered by the Public Health team. Through contact 
tracing individuals are also provided access to support services to facilitate 
and support adherence to self-isolation requirements, increasing the ability of 
people to adhere to the self-isolation requirements and thus reducing risk of 
COVID-19 transmission in our communities. 

 

8. Currently cases pass to our local tracing team if NHS Test & Trace are 
unable to reach individuals over 24-48 hours. Over the coming months we 
will continue to work closely with Public Health England and NHS Test and 
Trace to further build upon the success of our local tracing partnership by 
introducing Local 0, which enables our local tracing team to take on contact 
tracing responsibilities as soon as case details are uploaded onto the NHS 
Test and Trace system, with an aim to increase our ‘rates of success’ contact 
tracing even further.  

 

9. People are reminded to provide full and accurate contact details when 
accessing COVID-19 testing and asked to answer the phone if NHS Test and 
Trace try to contact individuals via 0300 013 5000 or the local team via 0300 
456 0100. 

 

Community (asymptomatic) Testing 

 
10. During the pandemic Wiltshire stood up an asymptomatic testing offer for its 

local communities to access, which included four asymptomatic test sites 
(ATS) operating across the county; Salisbury, Devizes, Chippenham and 
Trowbridge.  The sites operate a booking process and used the self-
administered lateral flow tests, which provide a result within 30 minutes.  
During their operation more than 4,000 tests completed. As the national 
testing programme developed, Wiltshire further enhanced the community 
testing offer by offering a ‘collect’ option for home testing using the lateral 
flow tests.  The community collect model offered greater accessibility to our 
Wiltshire populations who wished to undertake the government’s 
recommended twice weekly testing.  Wiltshire has seven ‘collect’ sites across 
the county including Monkton Park, Bourne Hill, Devizes Leisure Centre, 
Calne Community Campus, The Vale Community Campus, Nadder Centre 
and Corsham Community Campus.  To date, there have been 2,650 test kits 
handed out.  Our community testing offer is supplemented by other collect 
options available through pharmacy collect, as well as symptomatic testing 
continuing to be available at The Beehive in Salisbury, The Avenue in 
Warminster and The Greyhound in Trowbridge. 

 
Mass Vaccination 

 
11. As of Wednesday 19 May, the BaNES, Swindon and Wiltshire CCG vaccine 

teams have carried out a total of 863,728 vaccinations, made up of 542,434 first 
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doses and 321,294 second doses. 

 

12. In the week following the government’s announcement to open the vaccine invite 

to people in their 30s, almost one in five people aged between 30 and 39 in their 

region have received their first dose. More than two thirds of people in their 40s 

have also had their first vaccine, with a further one in ten having had both doses. 

Preparations to meet the government’s aim of now providing second doses 

within eight weeks of the first continue.  

 

 
 

13. Our Public Health colleagues are working together with BSW CCG, BaNES 

and Swindon on the Vaccination Bus. It started in Wiltshire on 10 May, 

travelling to areas where data showed lower vaccine uptake and increased 

hesitancy with the need for engagement within communities. The bus 

provided the opportunity for individuals to have extended conversations with 

clinicians and put forward their concerns. The project was not advertised 

publicly, the engagement has been through ongoing outreach work with 

community leaders, faith groups and public health workers.  

 
14. A volunteer from West Wiltshire Racial Equality Council attended for her 

second vaccine and our comms captured this to share. The bus also parked 

outside the Bangladeshi Centre in Melksham on Eid and vaccinated members 

of the mosque after morning prayers. 166 individuals were vaccinated in total 

from targeted areas and the feedback received was positive. Feedback below 

is from Studley Green Vaccination Clinic on 14 May.  

 

Why did you decide to use the vaccination bus?  
I have been worried about having the vaccine and have been thinking about it and talking to 
people about it. I have been hearing about all the work people have been doing. When I 
found out about the bus being here today, I thought that if health workers are going to all 
that effort, then I must go and have it to protect myself and my community.  

 

15. A vaccination narrowboat (Litania) started the return journey from Wootton 

Rivers to Darlington Wharf on 14th May to administer 2nd doses. Engagement 

work has been done along the Kennet and Avon canal by Julian House 

outreach workers and flyers have been left on boats. 261 live-aboard boaters 

are hoped to be fully vaccinated by 27th May. 

 
Page 24



16. Early stage planning discussions are in place regarding the Vaccination Bus 

attending to vaccinate factory workers who classically come under the ‘hard 

to reach’ and vulnerable categories.  This project could lead to the bus 

attending other locations with staff deemed ‘hard to reach’. 

Outbreak Management 
 

17. We are continuing to support settings such as businesses and educational 
settings (including early years) where outbreaks occur to reduce the spread 
of COVID-19. The number of outbreaks in the county are decreasing, 
however, we cannot be complacent as we will still see outbreaks once we 
progress along the government roadmap and restrictions are lifted. 

 

18. Variants and mutations (VAM) of COVID-19 are one of the biggest concerns 
and requires us to work closely with Public Health England to help with 
contact tracing and testing where variants of concern (VOC) or variants 
under investigation (VUI) are identified. The opening up of international travel 
is likely to see the incidences of these increase and may result in localised 
surge testing. 

 
Community spaces and engagement 

 

19. On 29 March outdoor courts and pitches reopened for bookings under 
COVID-secure risk assessments. After 12 April, we began reopening council 
leisure centres and libraries and classes and our active health programme is 
back up and running as is Get Wiltshire Walking and our Running 
programme. 

 
 

Wellbeing Hub 

 
20. Since the end of February 2021 the government extended its clinically 

extremely vulnerable criteria and as a result the hub has had a significant 
increase in activity (over 9,000 new people identified as being CEV). The hub 
continued to identify and contact these people and offer them support as well 
as continuing to support members of the public who raise queries around 
current lockdown guidance and refer concerns or issues relating to business 
and organisations to the public protection/ public health team.  

 
21. Since the shielding criteria ended on 23 April 2021 the hub has ceased 

contacting those individuals who are CEV as per government guidelines 
however, the hub still receives this data to enable us to respond rapidly 
should shielding be re-introduced. The hub is now embedded into Advice 
and Contact as we move to ensure the hub activity becomes business as 
usual.  

 
22. The Wellbeing hub and community resilience partnership group (including 

voluntary and community sector organisations) met weekly during the initial 
response phase. These meetings have continued since their inception and 
continued to meet fortnightly to ensure a multiagency response is in place, 
however, as we move through the roadmap, these will move to monthly.  

 

Care Homes 
 

23. Following a successful vaccination programme and continued adherence to 
strict infection, prevention and control measures, resident and staff cases 
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remain low. The 7-day average of resident cases was 0 on 12 May while the 
equivalent staff average is 0.2. Only 6 homes had any reported cases. 

 
24. In the week ending 12th May, for the fourth week running, we have had no 

Covid-19 deaths registered in the homes. Regular resident and staff testing, 
stringent infection prevention and control measures and safe visiting 
arrangements have all contributed to the decreasing case numbers across 
care homes, and care home staff are thanked for their continued efforts 
during what has been a challenging year.  
 

25. We continue to work with care homes on the co-ordination of safe visiting 
following the 17th May roadmap milestone which allows residents to have up 
to 5 regular visitors (up from 2 currently) and also a number of activities are 
now permitted which would not require a 14-day isolation on return to the 
home, including attending medical appointments, visiting day centres and 
outdoor visits. 

 
Health and Care 

 
26. Since the previous cabinet report, COVID-19 infection rates have been 

decreasing steadily in the three acute hospitals and the numbers are now 
consistently within the range of 10-15 cases across all three settings. As a 
result, the number of individuals requiring a place in a designated setting on 
discharge has significantly reduced and can be accommodated within the 
community hospital settings. There remains however significant demand for 
community services to support urgent and emergency care and flow across 
Wiltshire. The HomeFirst pathway continues to experience increasing 
number of referrals and there may be a need to identify and source 
additional capacity to support an expected increase in demand this winter. 
Detailed demand and capacity planning is being undertaken currently to 
ensure these decisions in terms of community and bed-based care can be 
made in a timely way.   

 
27. Updated Hospital Discharge guidance was recently published and further 

guidance is also anticipated. Guidance is expected to promote the 
requirement that the majority of people on discharge should return to their 
home and community. An update regarding associated funding to support 
the discharge pathways for the remainder of this financial year (beyond 
September) is also expected.   

 
28. PPE drops will continue until the end of March 2022 and the Local Authority 

will continue to take delivery of PPE for local organisations that cannot 
access this via the PPE portal. Our current PPE supply continues to be 
healthy, and we can meet any increase demand that we may experience if 
there were to be any increase in infections. Monthly reviews continue with 
procurement to ensure commercial suppliers have adequate stocks/lead 
times with discussions regarding post Brexit. There are currently no concerns. 

 
Education and Skills 

 
29. During March there were 93 confirmed covid cases in education settings, 

1935 pupils and 115 staff were required to isolate. These figures declined 
across April to 18 confirmed cases and 65 pupils and 7 staff being required to 
isolate. Secondary schools are continuing to use lateral flow tests with both 
pupils and staff to identify potential asymptomatic cases; primary schools are 
using these tests with staff only.  Following a positive LFT, a PCR test is 
taken.  
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30. Following the full return to school by all pupils, attendance has been 

monitored closely. Pupils with low attendance are being identified and support 
is being offered from the Education Welfare Service (EWS), SEND, school 
effectiveness and social care teams. Following the introduction of the Positive 
Return to Education Plan (PREP) by the Education Welfare Service (EWS) we 
have 34 pupils whose attendance is being supported with this approach.   

 

31. The EWS continues to respond to notifications of Elective Home Education 
(EHE), the overall caseload stands currently at 713 with a rise of 19 across 
April. The EWS works with schools and families where it is identified that 
pupils may be removed from roll for the purposes of EHE so that families are 
fully informed of their responsibilities.  

 

32. With the absence of formal examinations for GCSEs and A levels and 
statutory data submission for phonics, KS1 and 2, School Effectiveness are 
offering all primary schools the opportunity to submit their end of key stage 
data for internal analysis and school improvement purposes.  This will be a 
voluntary offer and cannot be used for accountability. The same is also offered 
for KS4 and 5. This will allow all schools to have comparative data to other 
schools within Wiltshire and national benchmarks against all those schools 
who have also submitted. 

 

33.  Early Years Providers who have had to close due to an outbreak have been 
compensated for their lost private income hours through the Contain Outbreak 
Management Fund (COMF). This fund has also been used for PPE and 
cleaning in early years settings and out of school clubs as well as covering the 
20% of costs not covered by the Job Retention Scheme for Clinically 
Extremely Vulnerable staff who have been unable to work.  

 
34. All settings are currently open with only two reported cases of COVID in early 

years settings in the past eight weeks. Three and Four year old Early Years 
Entitlement attendance in settings was 94% of that in Spring 2020 (pre-
COVID). 70% of children who are eligible for Early Years Entitlement for Two 
Year Olds (Better2gether Funding) are accessing a place. 

 
35. There has been limited Holiday Club provision (5-11 year olds) available due 

to COVID secure reasons, as restrictions still apply. A brochure has been 
produced for each holiday period and has resulted in 30 additional children 
having access to childcare over each holiday period, mainly through 
childminders.  

 
Post-16  
 

36. The Careers Hub is currently performing above national average in the vast 
majority of areas and for overall performance averages. The Hub has provided 
Headteachers, Senior Leadership Teams and Career Leaders with a range of 
suitable activities to ensure that Year 11 and Year 13 pupils remain engaged 
with employability and transitions activities until the end of June. Data tracking 
tasks are underway to ensure that any young person without a secure 
September Guarantee place is identified and supported via the NEET Service 
(Employment and Skills team). Career Leaders have been supported by the 
local Get Ahead NEET programme to ensure that any pupil at risk of 
becoming NEET is supported prior to the end of this academic year. 

 
37. The Careers Hub are providing a range of funded activities for all secondary 

schools and colleges, these include virtual employer encounters workshops, a 
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range of virtual work experience options, a virtual SEND conference, and a 
£1,000 bursary on evidence that a stable careers programme is in place. 
Additionally, a range of student facing activities are being delivered, these 
include a virtual ‘Meet the Training Provider’ event, a virtual Careers Fair and  
virtual motivational talks on progressing into the workplace or onto further 
study.  

 
Inspections  
 

38. Ofsted have completed 4 section 8 inspections during term 4. These 
inspections have been full one day on-site inspections looking at whether are 
schools are taking effective action; they are ungraded. All Wiltshire schools 
that have been inspected have been judged as taking effective action. Good 
schools who have not been inspected during the 5 year window may also be 
inspected during the summer term.  

 
Education Recovery 
 

39. There has been no national prioritisation of any of the English curriculum 
areas from the DfE – this is due to the fact that both reading and writing are 
progressive skills-based curricula. However, as a local authority we have 
provided guidance and support for schools – through written materials and 
recorded webinars – to help leaders and teachers consider areas where 
children may have the biggest gaps and support for how these might be 
filled. This is all available via Right Choice. Training and CPD for teachers 
and Teachinf Assistants has continued through lockdown with many 
webinars recorded and broadcast covering the core foundations in phonics, 
reading, writing and vocabulary.  
 

40. The DfE issued guidance for Primary schools. This guidance prioritised the 
most important knowledge and understanding within each year group and 
important connections between these mathematical topics. A webinar was 
made available to all schools taking them through this guidance and advising 
them how to address their curriculum for the summer term. Resources have 
been made available through Right Choice to support schools with 
developing fluency and there are webinars available to support this.  

 
41. To ensure smooth transition at the end of the year resources have been 

provided to encourage accurate transfer of information. A webinar has been 
recorded for transition to secondary schools and this is freely available so 
KS3 teachers are aware of what has been taught. 

 
School Transport 
 

42. Secondary age pupils are still required to be wear a face-covering (subject to 
medical exemptions) whilst on transport, whether that is a dedicated vehicle 
or a public bus with communications to that effect sent to head teachers and 
operators asking for their support in achieving compliance. Home to school 
transport continues to operate fully. The duplicate vehicles continue in 
operation to ensure that social distancing can be maintained at peak time 
and that the general travelling public are separated from school pupils. 

 
Digital Devices 
 

43. A further 250 digital devices have been issued during April to disadvantaged 
and vulnerable children across our Secondary and Primary schools. This 
means we have distributed over 1,400 digital devices to school children on 
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the back of the DfE initiative launched in June 2020. 
 
Free School Meals 
 

44. 9,500 children eligible for Free School Meals were provided with funding 
during the Easter Break to cover lunches for 10 days. This funding was 
secured from the DfE and amounted to approximately £285,000 for the two 
week period. Each eligible child received £30 in total. Schools received the 
funding and made local decisions to provide the most suitable solution for the 
family situation. 

 

Economy 
 

45. The team have continued to provide a bespoke service to grants awarded to 
businesses: 

 Small Business/ Retail Hospitality and Leisure and Discretionary Grants 
awarded £95M to 8209 businesses between April 2020 – September 
2020.  

 Local Restrictions Support Grant (November 2020-ongoing) has awarded 
£40.48M 

 Additional Restrictions Grant (November 2020 – ongoing) has awarded 
£12.54M 

 RESTART grants (April 2021- ongoing) have awarded £18M 

 25,959 grants have been made across these schemes.  
  

46. In total: 34,168 grant awards have been made totalling £165M since April 

2020. 40,000 responses have been sent to businesses.  

 

47. Reopening advice and guidance for businesses has been updated at each 
step of the gov's roadmap and is published at 
https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/business-advice-support-covid19. This includes, 
general guidance for businesses, specific guidance for pubs, bars and 
takeaways, plus hospitality, and hairdressers/barbers. More detailed 
guidance, such as checklists for safe reopening has also been provided. 

 
48. Businesses have been provided with downloadable posters for and advice 

on changes to test and trace requirements, plus how to deal with cases and 
outbreaks among employees. These have been produced with public health 
and public protection, and has been widely and regularly publicised in media 
releases, on social media and in our weekly e-newsletter to more than 4,500 
businesses. 

 
 

Excess deaths 
 

49. From the early onset of the pandemic Wiltshire Council proactively sought to 
ensure that we had enough capacity for the deceased across Wiltshire, in 
line with our recently updated plan for Excess Deaths. This process, 
although led by Wiltshire Council, was undertaken in partnership with 
Swindon Borough Council as this was seen as the most effective and 
efficient way to look after those who sadly passed away in our area. 
Alongside both councils, Wiltshire Police and the NHS (acute trusts) were 
key parts of this process, with a partnership approach pivotal in the whole 
process. 
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50. This detailed piece of work resulted in two temporary mortuary facilities 
established, one in Great Western Hospital and one in Salisbury District 
Hospital. These two facilities at one point had the capacity to hold over 1,300 
deceased with later iterations settling with the joint capacity of 380 across 
both sites. These sites were in active use between December 2020 – April 
2021, holding over 80 deceased at one time during this period. 

 
51. The complex nature of responding to COVID-19 meant that not only did we 

need to provide a range of secure storage facilities, we were also required to 
provide welfare units, changing facilities, vehicle transport and staffing. 
Wiltshire Council staff were asked to volunteer to assist with these facilities 
with a small team of around 10 staff volunteers being trained in body 
transport and being utilised regularly through the operational period. 

 
52. In addition to the facilities the Excess Deaths Cell also contacted over 40 

Funeral Directors, over 50 Parish Councils and 4 Crematoriums every week 
to collect data to assist with Government information requests but also to 
ensure oversight of the operation of the whole system.  This data collection 
and monitoring has been held up by MHCLG as an excellent example of 
good practice, with Wiltshire regularly returning the most comprehensive 
data within the region.  

 
53. Moving forward the temporary mortuaries will be reduced in size as the 

contracts on resources come to an end but a capability will be retained in 
some form to ensure that we are ready should there be any increase in 
excess death rates in future.  
 

Homelessness 
 

54. Rough sleeping – so far 106 rough sleepers have been permanently 
accommodated since the start of the pandemic, some of which have had a 
history of entrenched rough sleeping. All rough sleepers have been offered 
accommodation, 16 are currently accommodated in temporary 
accommodation and 12 are on the street as they have refused the 
accommodation offer or have been asked to leave accommodation due to 
their behaviour. The Council has recently been successful in a bid for £ 547k 
to enhance the service to rough sleepers and this complements the 
£309,000 which has already been received in 2020/21 which funded the 
Rough Sleeping team of 8 staff as well as our 8 bed homeless project at The 
Haven. The four properties purchased with Next steps funding are ready to 
let and should be occupied by the time this report is considered. 
 

55. General needs homeless remains below pre-pandemic levels . There are 70 
homeless households in the Council’s temporary accommodation. The main 
reason for homelessness over the pandemic period was relationship 
breakdown and being asked to leave by friends and family. The ban on 
evictions will be lifted from the 31/5/2021 and notice periods  reduced from 6 
to four months from 1st June which will be again reviewed in October. As this 
was one of the main reasons for households becoming homeless pre-
pandemic there is a risk that this will lead to an increase in homeless 
presentations. 
 

56. Homes 4 Wilts continues to experience a significant increased demand for 
affordable housing with a 52% increase compared to the position pre- 
pandemic. Although extra resources have been brought to bear on this 
increased work load there still exists a six week back log of housing 
application assessments. Over the pandemic period there were 1305 
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affordable homes let which was a 31% decrease from the year prior to the 
pandemic and this too will have impacted on the current number of 
households on the housing register of 4233 from 3562 in 19/20.  

 

Organisational Recovery 
 

57. The Organisational Recovery Programme continues to make good progress 
on council wide internal transformation activities.  One of the main priorities 
for the programme is preparation for a managed return to workplaces when it 
is safe to do so and communication and engagement with staff in this 
process.  An overview of work recently completed through the workstreams 
and a summary of future priorities are in Appendix 1. 

 

Financial Implications 
 

58. The financial year 2020/21 was like no other, with numerous funding streams 
being provided by Government to support Wiltshire businesses, residents and 
Communities as well as providing emergency funding to ensure the Council 
continued to provide services.  

 
59. Grants received need to be accounted for to ensure compliance with any 

specific grant conditions as well as reporting requirements back to Central 
Government.  In addition, the Council has been reporting back monthly to 
Central Government on the financial impact of the pandemic across the whole 
range of the Councils finances e.g. additional costs, lost income and changes 
in plans.   

 
60. This has brought a significant level of complexity to the Councils finances, 

and the provisional outturn for 2020/21, reported to Cabinet as a separate 
item on the agenda, provides transparency and details on the financial 
position for the year. 
 

61. An allocation of Contain Outbreak Management Funding (COMF) was made 
during the pre-election period in April, following consultation with the Leader 
and directors, as set out in the decision report online.  A return to DHSC on 
the allocation of this funding was required to be made by Easter Monday to 
ensure the Council was included in the allocations of the £400m national 
funding for 2021/22.  It has now been confirmed that Wiltshire will receive a 
further £2.807m for COMF in 2021/22. 
 

Legal Implications 
 

62. The Council’s legal team continues to provide advice on the application of new 
COVID-19 legislation and all aspects of recovery. 
 

63. In the absence of any legislation enabling remote council meetings a briefing 
note to councillors on appropriate covid-secure arrangements for these 
meetings was issued. Full council was held on 18 May in the Civic Centre 
Trowbridge, live streamed to the internet with social distancing and other 
measures in place. MHCLG have committed to exploring a longer term 
solution for remote meetings to empower councils to make their own 
arrangements on this as necessary.  
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Safeguarding Implications 

 
64. Children’s safeguarding services have continued to be delivered in line with 

practice standards and statutory guidance. Face to face visiting to children 
has continued unless otherwise indicated by risk assessment. Our key 
performance indicators remain strong and compare favourably to regional and 
national averages.  
 

65. As previously reported the Safeguarding Vulnerable People’s Partnership, at 
our request, completed a COVID-19 Safeguarding Review. Through this, 
individual agencies reviewed their practice during the COVID-19 period to 
identify good practice and areas whether they, or the partnership, could 
strengthen safeguarding practice. Coinciding with the review our Children’s 
MASH saw an increase in contacts, this increase has been maintained and is 
reversing the trend seen earlier in the pandemic when there were a lower 
number of contacts made. The number of families and children referred in for 
support is now above the range that we would ordinarily expect and we are 
beginning to see an increase in the number of children at CIN and CP 
threshold and anticipate a rise in the number of children looked after.  

 
66. As reported in March we continue to develop a range of additional supports for 

families and children, including the Light House Project (a new initiative in 
partnership with Oxford Health to deliver an intensive intervention program 
where long-term neglect is a concern) and the NSPCC Let the Light In Project 
(a bid to pilot a new intervention for children who have been sexually abused). 
Despite coinciding with the pandemic, year one of our Fostering Excellence 
programme has been a success and as a result we have an additional 20 
foster carers available to care for Wiltshire Children. Work is ongoing with the 
CCG and other health partners to ensure mental health services are able to 
respond effectively to latent demand and increased acuity. 

 
67. The Wiltshire Health Based Place of Safety at Green Lane Hospital continues 

to accommodate service users from BANES as well as Wiltshire and Swindon 
as agreed at the start of the pandemic to reduce pressure across the wider 
police, mental health and social care system. This has had a positive impact 
on service users across Bath and North East Somerset, Swindon and 
Wiltshire.  

 
68. Both Mental Health and Learning Disability social care departments continue 

to report significant pressure on services due to the complex nature of 
people’s presentations. This is closely monitored through the Bath and North 
East Somerset, Swindon and Wiltshire MH and LD recovery and restoration 
group as well as the Wiltshire MH/LD group.  

 

69. While overall crime levels dropped by 16.5% in Wiltshire last year to the 
lowest level in the country (compared to a national decrease of 7.8%), 
domestic abuse-related crimes rose by 10 per cent, with a spike during the 
summer after the first lockdown ended. Wiltshire Council continues to work 
closely with Wiltshire Police and other partners to ensure appropriate support 
is provided to victims of domestic abuse, including safe accommodation 
services. 

 
Overview and Scrutiny Engagement 

 
70. This report will be considered by Overview and Scrutiny Management 

Committee on 25 May 2021, with members of the Executive and senior 
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officers in attendance to answer members’ questions. 
 

Procurement Implications 
 

71. A sequential approach to supplier relief was agreed earlier on in the response 
phase of the pandemic, ensuring that suppliers were pointed to central 
Government support where possible first and work with us on an open book 
basis when necessary. The Council has established an internal Commercial 
Board to provide oversight and assurance on the end to end procurement 
process around future contract activity and management. 
 

Equalities Impact of the Proposal 
 

72. Work continues to understand the impact of the pandemic   on   those 
with protected characteristics. Equality implications are being considered in 
the Council’s decision making and any change to service provision.  

 

Environmental and Climate Change Considerations 
 

73. An update on the council’s response to the climate emergency was included 
on the February Council agenda.  It sets out all the council’s activity to tackle 
the climate emergency which has been undertaken in the context of the 
Covid-19 response and recovery and includes a climate strategy discussion 
document for comment.  Responses from stakeholders so far indicate that 
they wish to retain some of the benefits of remote meetings which have 
occurred as a result of the pandemic to minimise travel. Delivery of the 
council's retrofit programme for council homes and buildings will support 
green jobs and a green economic recovery. 

Risks that may arise as a result of a decision 
 

74. Risks created by responding to COVID-19 are managed by Corporate 
Leadership Team and Extended Leadership Team as part of the overall 
management process. No decision required, so no risks arising. 

 
Workforce Implications 

 
75. Government guidance about employment matters affected by the pandemic 

continues to be applied. The COVID-19 policy implemented in March 2020 
sets out information for staff, including the application of policies and 
procedures to support response and during recovery, and will continue to be 
reviewed and updated following consultation with the trade unions. 

 
Conclusions 

 
76. Wiltshire Council continues to play a critical role with its partners and the local 

community in responding to the impact of COVID-19 in the county. 
 

Terence Herbert, Chief Executive 

Report Author: David Bowater 
21 May 2021 
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Appendix 1 

Organisational Recovery 

1. The Organisational Recovery Programme provides oversight, through 7 
workstreams, of activities related to council wide internal transformation.  It 
ensures that all improvement activity is reviewed against a set of principles to 
promote a joined-up approach, aligned to Our Identity and delivery of the council’s 
business plan. 
 

2. Good progress continues to be made across all workstreams despite a reduction 
in capacity to support and facilitate on-going redeployment activity and the 
preparation for and delivery of the elections and councillor induction. 

 
3. A major focus of the programme since March has been the preparation for the 

return to workplaces and the launch of pilots of new workspaces (hybrid meeting 
rooms, collaboration spaces and bookable desks) within the main hubs. The pilots 
went live on 17 May and a “return to workplaces” webinar held on 19 May was 
attended by nearly 800 staff. 

 
4. The priorities for this workstream going forward are to evaluate the pilots and work 

with services to design future workplace layouts in hubs and to safely extend 
access to buildings in line with the government roadmap and public health advice.  

 
5. Communication and engagement with staff will continue during this period with 

further webinars planned that will enable staff to receive updates on the progress 
and ask questions.  

 
6. Major milestones within other workstreams since March include: 
 

 Customer experience workstream - the award of contracts to support with 
digital payments compliance and automation 
 

 Inclusion workstream - the re-establishment of the EDI steering group and the 
roll out of new inclusion training for senior managers, and launch of reverse 
mentoring scheme pilot 
 

 High performing culture workstream  
 

o Our Identity survey has been completed and feedback is being used to 
identify priority actions 

o Business Intelligence – two use cases have been developed and a 
community of practice is well established and identifying further 
opportunities 

o Evolve (SAP replacement) – tender evaluations are currently taking 
place  

 

 Wellbeing and Engagement workstream – a third engagement & wellbeing 
survey has now been launched. 

 
7. Programme priorities for the coming months include: 
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Customer Experience workstream: 
 

 Completing the Civica upgrade for digital payments 

 Next phase of process automation to commence 

 Scoping use of text/SMS notifications to customers across a number of 
services 

 
Inclusion workstream 

 

 Extension of Early Resolution pilot, and review of current grievance policy 

 Evaluation of reverse mentoring scheme pilot 
 

Agile workstream: 
 

 Embedding learning from redeployment activity during pandemic into launch of 
an agile workforce pool 

 Review of unsocial, standby and callout policies to support new operating 
models 

 Kickstart placements to be advertised and recruited 

 Digital skill gap analysis to be completed 
 

Workplaces and workspaces workstream  (in addition to the priorities outlined 
above related to return of staff to workplaces): 

 

 Phase 3 of MS Teams telephony roll out and decommissioning of mitel phones 

 Sharepoint migration continues 
 

High Performing Culture workstream: 
 

 Extension of 360 appraisals to senior leaders 

 Development of a performance dashboard 

 Launch of an updated leadership and management programme 

 Business intelligence - extension of Use Case portfolio 

 Evolve – benefits realisation work, award of tender and preparations for 
implementation to begin 

 
Wellbeing and Engagement workstream: 

 Analysis of engagement & wellbeing survey results to identify themes and 

actions 

 Refresh of the Wellbeing Strategy 

 Support for staff returning to workplaces 

Commercial workstream: 

 Skills analysis and development of training 

 Completion of process mapping and improvement work 
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